Finance and Warrant Committee 
3/15/2017

Meeting began at 6:40

Sewer Enterprise Fund
Andrea Terkelsen and James Kern presenting

Mr. Heffernan solicited questions on the Sewer enterprise fund. 
Mr. Heffernan asked Ms. Terkelsen to explain a line item in the sewer fund budget.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that the sewer budget is created with the goal of creating a balanced budget.  They are finding, however, that receipt income is stable while expenses are rising.  They have found that in order to cover the difference they need to take money from free cash.
Mr. Kern noted that this use of free cash is a temporary measure while they evaluate alternative options.  Having not increased sewer rates over the course of the last decade is unusual, and we will likely have to increase rates in the future.
Ms. Terkelsen noted that our pumping station maintenance has been dealt with through a different budget item in the past.
Mr. Roberts asked the purpose of the indirect fund.  Mr. Kern clarified that it is primarily used to handle sewer-related services performed in support of the sewer department by other departments.
Ms. Terkelsen asserted confidence in their evaluation of the indirect costs for the enterprise fund in FY18, but that further investigation is necessary in the billing for the sewer systems.
Mr. Lindemann asked if new development is represented in new sewer revenue.  Mr. Kern confirmed that it should be.  However, not all other factors remain standard, which can result in increased use of the sewer system.  For example, increased usage of the system may lead to increased costs.
Mr. Lindemann asked if there is a proposed Sewer Bill increase.  Ms. Terkelsen confirmed there is not.
Ms. Carney asked about the MWRA Assessment, and if a co-op system was an evenly divided percentage among all participating towns.  Mr. Kern confirmed that it is influence by the town’s actual usage, not a flat percentage.
Ms. Terkelsen noted that the MWRA has broad scope changes that are also affecting those costs.



Endicott enterprise fund
Ms. Terkelsen explained that the Endicott Estate enterprise fund is proposed to receive money from the free cash fund.  Previously, the enterprise has been able to cover its own capital expenses through its own retained earnings.
Mr. Heffernan asked about an increase in a line item.  Ms. Terkelsen clarified what it pertained to.
Ms. Fay asked about FY16, where money was taken in but was not budgeted for because it exceeded expected revenue.  Ms. Fay asked why future budgets were still budgeted low.  Mr. Kern asserted that moving slowly in expected revenue helps to avoid rapid jumps that can cause problems in the budget if the income is unexpectedly low.  Ms. Terkselen clarified that by the time the budget is developed, past actuals are not always confirmed.  These budgets are developed by the managers of the Endicott fund who predict what will occur in the years to come.

Town Manager
7:26 
James Kern Presenting

The Assistant town manager received a pay step increase. Clerical positions also received a pay step.  Salary reserve is accounting for town collective bargaining agreements, so it may go down but won’t go up.
Under the category of purchase services, technology support services are saving some money.   Mr. Kern noted an error in the line below that.
There is a new expense under Training services as part of a program called "leadership matters." Participants are raising the money for this program.  If it falls short, town can support it. If that fails, backup funds are allocated but not expected to be used.  So the new expense if only if the fundraising fails.  We would be participating in the first round of MA leadership training.  The town will send 4 people for 4 days.  They return and attempt to make positive change using the techniques they have learned.  This could help move beyond the status quo and move outside the box.  
Mr. Kern feels that the busy average townspeople need to be better engaged with the process of town administration.  Civic engagement is the buzzword for this project, but he wants to move above and beyond.    Innovative approaches may be necessary to engage the younger adults of our town who are very busy.
Mr. Heffernan asked which 4 we would send.  Mr. Kern informed him that he had candidates in mind but nothing is confirmed.
Mr. Lindemann asked if it is a municipal certification program.  Mr. Kern answered that it is not.  The goal is to be a leader in administration techniques.
Ms. Carney asked who the other participants in the program were, and how our town size compared to other towns participating.  Mr. Kern listed the towns as Weymouth, Salem, and Dedham, but was unable to recall the fourth town.
Mr. Lindemann asked what the date of this training was.  Mr. Kern informed him it was scheduled for September 2017.
Mr. Heffernan asked how we would you measure actual success from the project.  For example, how could we be sure we are getting our money's worth
Mr. Kern explained that he is not sure how to measure this new initiative
Ms. Carney asked if the program was associated with a nonprofit.  Mr. Kern confirmed that it was.
Ms. Carney raised concerns with Mr. Kern’s notion of the citizens they don't reach.  She noted that meetings are publically posted, and sometimes people are specifically asked to attend important meetings, and they choose not to come.
Mr. Kern acknowledged that was true, but that he still feels they deserve to have their voices heard, even of our best efforts can't reach them.
Mr. Heffernan requested that Mr. Kern devise some form of measuring success for this new program.
Mr Preston confirmed the costs present on the budget, noting there were no phase 3 costs written.
Mr. Kern explained that the third has no real concrete cost and he expect these other two to largely be covered without the budget actually being needed.
Mr. Kern also explained that property and building insurance increased 5% on advice of our brokers
Mr. Hughes noted that the general fund money seems to move around without being well tracked. He would like to see that information made clear.  Mr. Kern agreed.  Bill Aiken said that some money that is over-and-above what was budgeted for goes back into a veteran’s fund.
Mr. Kern explained that75% of what goes into the veteran’s fund is supposed to get reimbursed but it never quite reaches that actual percent.  Mr. Hughes asked where the rest of the money goes.  Ms Terkelsen referred the committee to some data in their packet that could clarify.  Mr. Kern explained that it's hard to nail down exactly what is happened with reimbursement due to different sources of reimbursement, and we can point out individual sources but each one has its own way of functioning.
Mr. Lindemann asked what the costs associated with Livable Dedham were.  Mr. Kern estimated that it was $7500.  Mr. Lindemann asked how long we planned to fund it. Mr. Kern this is mostly to start the ball rolling for the organization.  If they start a 501C-3 that will change things.  Mr. Lindemann  asked if Mr. Kern was the supervisor of the program.  Mr. Kern said the 3 Supervisors were John Cissom, Rich McCarthy, and himself.

Legal
Began at 7:51.  
James Kern presenting.
Ms. Carney pointed out that the bottom line cost has increased from fy16, and that the budget has a new “legal” item.  Mr. Kern expressed surprise, as he does not believe the budget has gone up in a few years.  Ms. Carney noted that the fy18 budget request is 60,000 dollars higher than the fy16 actuals.  Mr. Kern explained that they estimate due to the unpredictability of these budgets.  Ms. Carney asked why he chose 275,000 as the item, if they were estimating.   Mr. Kern explained that they base this estimate on needs over the last couple years.  Ms. Carney requested access to the data that was used to create this estimate.  Mr. Kern estimated that they would not need the full amount that was requested this year.
Mr. Hughes asked how much they had spent on the pipeline, and whether those expenses had reached their end.  Mr Kern estimated that we have spent 130,000 over 2 years, and that we weren’t finished with those expenses yet.
Mr. Preston asked if there were more legal fees upcoming to deal with Hooters.  Mr. Kern explained that those costs have already been allocated, and no further expense would be needed. 
Mr. Lindemann asked how much they expected contract negotiations will cost.  Mr. Kern explained that this cost can vary pretty widely, but that the costs tend to come in the last couple years of the contracts.
Ms. Carney asked if the town council was in charge of the labor.   Mr. Kern explained that it has been separated for a long time by local laws. 

Sewer Enterprise fund
Mr. Lindemann asked if we were planning to get rid of the enterprise fund next year, and what the timetable would be on. Mr. Kern explained that it could be done as early as fall 2017, but that there were no plans to do so.  If it is something they want to consider, it would have to be discussed late in the cycle.
Ms. Carney asked what retained earnings were, and what implication they had on the enterprise fund.  Ms. Terkelsen explain that that retained earnings are the end result of net profit/loss over the year.  Free cash is a similar idea, but mechanically different.  Ms. Carney asked if it is true that it was 500,000 dollars for the sewer enterprise.  Ms. Terkelsen confirmed that there were much more earnings, but this is the net that was available.
Ms. Carney then asked for clarification on the income for the Endicott estate.  It appears that its earnings are falling short of its expenses.  She asked if we expected it to ever break even and become self-sufficient.
Mr. Kern posited that townsfolk do not mind supporting the Endicott estate a small amount through their taxes.  Ms. Carney agreed, but pointed out that there must be a point at which we agree its cost exceeds its benefit. 
Mr. Heffernan calculated that the cost is around 122,000 a year, which is not so bad since town groups use the estate for free.  Mr. Preston asked if, since the Endicott property was left to the town would there still be costs if we discontinued using it.  Mr. Kern explained that there would still be costs even if we weren’t using the Endicott estate.  Mr. Preston said that it seems to feel like the enterprise fund obfuscates the actual budget impact of the estate.
Mr. Kern clarified that he does not feel it being an enterprise distorts the information too much.  However, he said that were he to make the decision this year he would not have made it an enterprise estate.
Mr. Preston stated that the complex nature of the costs associated with the Endicott estate negatively impacted public perception of the people running the Endicott estate.  This seems to make it harder on the people running the endicott estate to gain public approval.
Erin Perron offered to clarify some points about the Endicott Estate.  She xplained that indirect revenues cannot be used for many expenses due to their nature.  She explained that some of the rental income on weekends cannot be used by the estate itself.  She also reminded the committee that people staying at the Endicott Estate also contribute business to the town.  She then thanked the committee for their consideration.
Ms. Carney suggested that if the facility can be used for community Events we could save money by used the Endicott estate instead of hiring out the use of other locations. 
Mr. Lindemann asked what the rough value of all the free usage we get out of the Endicott estate was.  Ms. Perron estimated 500,000 dollars.  Mr. Lindemann suggested that this information could positively affect public of the estate. 
As a final note, Ms. Carney praised the various departments for keeping significantly better budget data this year.
Finance and Warrant
Began at 7:59

The finance committee has to approve transfers that are made out of the reserve fund to be spent throughout the year. 
Mr. Heffernan asked if we should consider reducing the reserve fund in future years.  Mr. Kern argued that the reserve fund can actually keep other budget lower, because it allows them to leave buffers out of other budgets, knowing they can rely on the reserve fund for unusual expenses.  The Finance Committee has to oversee all transfer out of the reserve fund, so that money isn’t simply disappearing.  Because Dedham is a town, not a city, budgeting is a slow process and the reserve fund allows them to be flexible and responsive.
Mr. Preston asked if we assume every position will be filled at all times, doesn’t that form its own sort of built-in buffer in the salary line?  Ms. Terkelsen explained that you cannot move items from one budget category to another, so those don’t form as a useful sort of buffer.
Mr. Preston asked what the average vacancy rate was across departments.  Ms. Baker explained that we have very few vacancies, with the exception of the fire department.  Between retirement, injuries, and other sick leave, the fire department is very short-staffed.  Mr. Preston asked how long it takes to fill vacancies in the fire department.  Mr. Kern said that because of training and the staggered timing of Fire Academies, it can take a while to fill fire department vacancies. 
Mr. Preston asked what happened to our salary estimate if a higher-paid employee was replaced by a lower-paid employee in the same position.   Mr. Kern explained that since retirement is not always a sure thing, the money is left in the budget for that year.  However, next year’s budget would be lowered to reflect the lower salary.
Finance Department
8:10
Andrea Terkelsen, Nancy baker, and James Kern presenting
Ms. Terkelsen handed out a Finance Department interim report card.  The Finance Director reports directly to the town manager.  Our finance departments received a review from the DLS  in 2015.  Ms. Terkelsen pointed to a specific point in the report card that indicated that from FY12 to FY17, the finance department reduced its employee count by 5.  Four positions were eliminated, and one was moved to a different department.  Ms. Terkelsen feels that in the past, there were some changes made to address the sudden loss of key employees.  She feels that outsourcing certain tasks will allow the finance department to remain employee-neutral going forward.
Ms. Butler asked if there were plans to find an assistant director of finance.  Ms. Terkelsen informed her that we were not, and were looking for more opportunities to reduce headcount.  The Town Accountant position is currently being outsources, which is working well for now.  Once the MUNIS software is fully implemented, she hopes to streamline the department further.
Ms. Carney noted that we don’t have to pay for benefits for employees we are outsourcing.  She asked if these savings offset the cost of outsourcing.  She also asked about the two positions Deputy Director of Finance and Assistant Director of finance.  Ms. Terkelsen estimated that the savings in benefits almost managed to offset the cost of outsourcing.  She then explained that they listed every different position that has existed since FY12, and that not all of these positions still exist. 
Ms. Carney asked why we once had 16 employees if the department is functioning fine with 12.  Mr. Heffernan pointed out that advancements in technology used by the department may have made things easier since FY12.  Mr. Kern agreed, and also pointed out that some decisions were made to address urgent situations in FY12 that they would not necessarily repeat.
Ms. Terkelsen clarified that the Finance Department has had a tumultuous five years, and that she has confidence they have steadied the course and realigned employee responsibilities to streamline the system going forward.
Ms. Carney asked if contracted services were being counted in the list.  Ms. Terkelsen confirmed they were still being counted in the headcount.
Mr. Heffernan asked if we would hire a Town Accountant if we found the right candidate.  Ms. Terkelsen said that Dedham has an unusual structure because it has a Finance Director.  In fact, she hopes to further combine employee roles in the future to reduce headcount. 

Mr. Preston cautioned the committee against conflating reducing employee count and shrinking budget.  Ms. Terkelsen agreed.  Mr. Preston asked why the town accountant was listed in the budget since he was outsourced.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that they track him as if he were an employee to keep the budget clear. 
Ms. Terkelsen said that the Finance department contains accounting, the treasurer, and assessing.  Tee DLS report suggested moving the assessing office to the same area as the finance department
By-law changes 3 years ago put the assessing department under the town manager.  Many unpredictable challenges have emerged and the team has responded admirably to them.  The DLS provided 12 opportunities for improvement.  

Mr. Hughes asked about one area in particular, reducing tax receivables and pursuing tax titles.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that that area requires a lot of specifics, but it is something they are pursuing that has lots of legal infrastructure.

Ms. Butler asked about another improvement area, reconcile cash and receivables monthly.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that some people still pay taxes in cash, and that doesn’t cause many problems.
Some people still pay taxes in cash.  We welcome their money.  Ms. Carney asked what percentage of people pay their property taxes in person.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that electronic payments are on the rise, but some still pay in person. Mr. Kern estimated that a little under 5% pay in person.
Finance Director
8:43
Ms. Terkelsen noted that their salary pays for 11 FTEs, with one vacancy.  Internal movement of employees has resulted in pay increases, as some employees have increased responsibility.  Mr. Heffernan asked about the actual costs in 2016, which paid for 14 full time employees.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that the 2017 budget was odd because of movement from salary to expense, which will be repeated this year as well.  Ms. Carney asked where the money required to pay the Accountant was listed.  Ms. Tekelsen pointed her to the purchase services line item.
Ms. Terkelsen explained that the purchase services item has been so erratic because budgets were separated, combined, and re-seperated in the finance department.  The Finance budget also pays for software maintenance agreements, as well as leases and maintenance agreements for printers and the postage machine in town hall.
Mr. Lindemann asked about the highly varied numbers in the IT line item.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that 
many of those expenses were at one point categorized differently and  that has made it look much less stable than it is.   Mr. Lindemann noted that with all these irregularities, it can be hard to glean useful information from these budgets.  Ms. Terkselsen explained how the committee could sum various line items for each year to create comparable data points.
Ms. Terkelsen also pointed out that new payroll implementations means we can eliminate our previous payroll service, which costed 30,000  
Ms. Carney asked if the budget would be as hard to parse next year due to the many budge itmes moving around.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that the new system has created a lot of these differences, and since this is everyone’s first year on the new software, things are being categorized different.  Each year beyond this one will see fewer of these problems.  She offered to provide advanced data for her department’s budget.
Mr. Hughes asked if we would be more aggressive in tax collection going further.  Ms. Terkelsen confirmed that is a goal for the years to come, but that process requires money to get started, and can take 18 months from beginning to end.  There are over 250 parcels of accumulated tax titles.  Mr. Roberts asked why dues costs went up, but travel costs went down.  MS. Terkelsen explained that the Treasury Collector goes to one multi-day conference in Amherst, the Director of Assessing goes to a multi-day conference in East MA, and she goes to a multi-day conference for MA town accountants. 
Ms. Carney pointed out that some budgets lump together travel costs and dues, while others don’t. Ms. Terkelsen acknowledged that could be confusing, and explained that they are trying to reduce the overall quantity of budget items by lumping related items together.  Ms. O’Donnell asked if we knew how many conferences we budget for vs. how many we actually attend.  Ms. Terkelsen did not have that information on hand, but did note that the department attends several 1-day conferences that do not require hotel stays.
Purchasing Department
9:06
Ms. Terkelsen noted that items below a 10,000 dollar threshold have been consolidated into one line item.  Mr. Kern pointed out that having a collective overtime budget allows them to budget overtime more strictly in individual budgets knowing that there is a bit of leeway.  Ms. Carney asked who does not draw from collective overtime.  Ms. Terkelsen listed Facilities, Department of Public Works, and Public Safety as having their own overtime.
Civic Pride
9:13
Ms. Terkelsen noted a request was made to increase this budget by a great deal. Mr. Kern feels that funding this group continues to be worthwhile in terms of benefit from cleanup and beautification projects.  They get a lot of their money from donations.  He also explained that as an organization, they were sanctioned by Town Meeting.  This year, their budget is being gradually returned to its historic levels after a decrease a few years ago.  Mr. Lindemann asked if they regularly make requests for large increases, and whether the town was the major source of funds for them.  Mr. Kern confirmed that we are, but that they have many volunteers who volunteer their time.
Cultural Council
9:19
Ms. Terkelsen explained that the cultural council receives state funding, which we match from our operating budget.  In the past we have given them their money by transferring into a fund.  Going forward, we will more closely track their spending from our appropriation.
Mr. Kern noted that they provide local grants and had seen a budget cut in the past.  It also helps to secure grants for schools.
Ms. Carney asked how much the cultural council gets from the state.  Ms. Terkelsen approximated that they receive 11,000 dollars.

Civil Defense
[bookmark: _GoBack]9:23
Mr. Kern offered to forward any questions from the committee to the chief, who was not present but would be the appropriate authority for Civil Defense questions.  He summarized the responsibilities of the Civil Defense group as emergency preparedness, mostly working with FEMA to keep up-to-date on emergency protocol.  Ms. O’Donnell asked why there was no space for salary in this category.  Mr. Kern explained that our Civil Defense worker volunteers his time to maintain relationships with FEMA.

